Girdwood Land Use Committee

May 9, 2016 
Regular Meeting Minutes Final
Agenda Item LUC 1605-01: 
Call to order 7:05PM by Brian Burnett, Chair
May 9, 2016 meeting Agenda Approved (Diana Livingston/Jerry Fox)
April Regular meeting minutes approved (Diana Livingston, Lewis Leonard)
March 21 Quarterly LUC/GBOS Joint Meeting minutes approved (Diana Livingston, Diane Powers)
LUC Officer reports - none
Agenda Item LUC 1605-02:  Public Comment
None
Agenda Item LUC 1605-03: Committee reports:

Trails Committee Report (Brian Burnett)
Trails Committee met on May 3 at the USFS office for brief business meeting.  Molly Hickox presented regarding grant application that she and other teachers filed with the Kenai Mountains Turnagain Arm Heritage Corridor (KMTA) for outdoor/trail curriculum that a group of teachers are planning to develop.

She also talked about the school service days on May 5 and 6.  All students will be working on service projects throughout the Girdwood Valley for 2 days. Some of the projects involve Tiny Creek Bridge on the Athabascan Trail, tread work on the Iditarod Trail by the school.

Other topics discussed at the meeting were: Hand tram inspection complete and hand tram unlocked for the season.  Information Kiosks are ready to be placed at both sides of the hand tram with info on history and operation of the trams.

After business meeting, group hiked the south end of the Beaver Pond trail to establish scope of work for SCA group that will be working on the trail for 15 days in June/July.  Overall, it was decided that the group would focus on the AK State Parks section of the trail, widening the trail to fix side hill tread slope and drainage issues.

The next Girdwood Trails Committee meeting is June 7 at 7PM in the Girdwood Community Room.

Girdwood Area Plan Review Committee (Diana Livingston & Lewis Leonard)
Hal Hart attended the GBOS/MOA Quarterly meeting and project is still on track to begin once the Anchorage Bowl map plan has been completed later this summer.

Cemetery Committee (Tommy O’Malley) 
Working on RFP for the sustainability study of the land.

Andy Hehnlin has offered equipment at no charge to help with study once they’re at that point.

Title 21, Chapter 9 Review Committee (Tim Cabana & Marco Zaccaro)
John Weddleton also plans to help review the city code.
No report at this time.
Old Business:
Agenda Item LUC 1503-07:  Update on Law Enforcement Ordinance.

Ordinance passed by 3 votes; Task Force is now working on developing contract

After election, Task Force requested GBOS write Resolution of Support for Alaska State Troopers (AST) to reconsider contract cost for Girdwood enforcement, and AST met with Sam Daniel, Jerry Fox and Kyle Kelley to offer 3 troopers, keeping the Girdwood Post open and offering local law enforcement as well as highway patrol with a 3 year contract @ $600,000.
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When this was discussed at the May 5 Public Safety Task Force Contract Committee meeting, it was not received favorably.  Issues are:  

· current service is not enough and there are significant service lapses from AST in Girdwood

· cost is too high for value of what is being offered

· Girdwood cannot subsidize highway patrol and patrol of neighboring towns.

· Uncertain if AST will negotiate to meet Girdwood’s desired patrol and enforcement level

Group decided that the contract committee will move forward to draft Informal RFP/RFQ with service requirements and put contract for enforcement service out to bid. 

Overall goal is to find good solution for short term which Girdwood works toward creating its own police department.

Agenda Item LUC 1603-05:  Update on status of tri-folds to clarify Conditional Use Permit process and Marijuana Special Land Use Permit process and other MOA Title 21 development activities.
Lewis Leonard introduced MOA’s new Marijuana Memorandum of Understanding (MOU), and copies are available at the back of the room for attendees to review.  The MOA developed the MOU just after the April Land Use Committee meeting.  Petitioners for Marijuana Special Land Use Permits will request that LUC move to recommend that GBOS sign the Memorandum of Understanding.
This item will return for more comment at the June LUC meeting.

Agenda Item LUC 1603-07:  Turnagain Herb Co, Seth Molen; Addendum to Memorandum of Understanding, new Municipal MOU, concerns of the parties and contact.
In response to new MOA MOU, Turnagain Herb Co returned to LUC to provide the current MOU.  Nothing about their business model has changed, just the format of the MOU.
Steve Delatush asked if there was an updated site plan to review, and Marco Zaccaro provided a copy and discussed it with the group. Based on neighbor concerns, the driveway has been moved to the north end of the lot, near Maxine’s driveway (which is not located properly), and has shifted the public entrance away from neighbor homes.  DOT likes this plan better because it improves sight lines around the corner of the road.  There was an effort to create shared driveway with Maxine’s lot, but the owner was not interested in pursuing that option.  

In order to protect neighbors further and in perpetuity, it had been discussed previously to create an easement between the neighbors and the parcel to be developed.  Amount of land is not large enough to form a conservation easement, but they are working on a development easement, which would protect the land from development.

Aaron Johnson asks if there is a way for disabled people to have medical marijuana products delivered to them.  Seth states that the retail outlet cannot deliver.  Discussion continued on how disabled people could receive products legally.

Agenda Item LUC 1604-05:  The Herbal Cache, Susan Carse. Second presentation regarding proposed marijuana retail store.  Request for motion of recommending GBOS sign MOU with The Herbal Cache for the retail store.

Susan Carse and Rhonda Lambert re-introduce their proposed marijuana retail store in the Girdwood Laundromall.  Concerns that were voiced at the last LUC meeting were related to safety and security based on Girdwood’s law enforcement issue.  With vote in favor of public safety ordinance, optimistic that Girdwood will have local law enforcement soon.

The Herbal Cache has sent 94 mailers to addresses provided by the MOA to encourage public comment.  No negative comments have been received; group did receive letter of support from Alyeska Resort, citing the positive benefits of new businesses in Girdwood and tourism potential.
GC7 zoning is proper according to MOA code and the building is being modified to match code requirement of safety and security.  The Herbal Cache plans to contract with Valkyrie, which is a security company that is contracting out with other similar businesses.

Jacky Graham states that both Susan and Rhonda have backgrounds in law and Rhonda worked in pharmacy in the past.  This business is a benefit to the community.

Aaron Johnson asked about handicap parking at the location.  There is only one designated handicap accessible parking spot.  Marco Zaccaro states that this is a longstanding issue with Town Square development.  There is no parking within town square, and the handicap spots are not very close to the businesses there.  The handicap accessible spot near the laundromall is among the best situated for any of the town square business locations.

Kyle Kelley states that this is an issue that can be brought up to LUC and GBOS.  Girdwood can petition to have more sites added with input from public and businesses in the area.

New MOU has been developed since Susan and Rhonda completed the draft supplied by Kyle Kelley after the April LUC meeting.  Lewis Leonard requests that they add “accessibility issues” and lack of ADA compliant ramp access to building to the concerns raised by the public.
Motion:

The Girdwood Land Use Committee recommends Non-Objection by the Girdwood Board of Supervisors to a Special Land Use Permit for The Herbal Cache, as required per AMC Title 21.09.  

Non Objection is based on the following:

A retail marijuana store would be a new small business in Girdwood that benefits the local economy and tourism, and should be promoted.

The Herbal Cache is zoned properly for a marijuana retail store.

The Herbal Cache will focus on community, responsibility, safety, compliance and education.

The Herbal Cache will adhere to all municipal and state regulations.

The Herbal Cache will provide a Memorandum of Understanding (Neighborhood Responsibility Plan) to ensure and maintain a positive impact on the community of Girdwood.

Motion made by Brian Burnett, 2nd by Lewis Leonard

36 in favor, 0 opposed, 2 abstain

Motion carries
New Business:

Agenda Item LUC 1605-05:  Organics Anonymous, Mike Dalzell, Initial Introduction regarding limited cultivation business to be located on Mt. Hood Drive

Mike presents that he knows that this location is not currently zoned for limited cultivation business.  He seeking input from community on whether they would support a text amendment to change municipal code to allow such a business in a residential neighborhood.
He reviewed his business plan:  all organic product grown indoors at his home within the allowable 500sf space.

Group discusses that this is similar to change of code that was needed in order for the Girdwood Brewing Co to start brewery, except that land was previously zoned commercial, not residential.  Legal cultivation sites in Girdwood are limited to the Girdwood Industrial Park and the mine up Crow Creek Road.  Mike makes comparison of other businesses that take place on residential property:  radio station, coffee roasting, many at-home businesses.

Brian Burnett reviews how this project could move forward:  

change of code (text amendment approved by Anchorage Assembly) 

approval of Special Land Use Permit  

Similar to the Brewery, it could take 8 months to get to the permitting phase, and the MOA may be reluctant to set this precedent.
Mike Edgington and Susan Carse state that this came up at an Anchorage Assembly meeting in March.  The ordinance to allow cultivation in residential areas did not pass, but there was discussion of possible variance.

Lewis Leonard states that if Organics Anonymous comes back, Mike will need to address the Municipal code issues, not just the state ones, and will need to go through process with LUC and GBOS to make it to the Municipal level.  Jerry Fox asks Mike if he is willing to go through that extensive process, or perhaps consider a location that is already zoned properly.  Mike answers that he is trying to gauge the community’s reaction to his idea and will decide with his family if they will proceed. Mike says he will be in touch to either proceed in discussion or withdraw from GBOS and LUC agendas for now.

Agenda Item LUC 1605-06:  Consider restructuring of Land Use Permitting presentation cycle to LUC and GBOS.
Prior to Jan, 2016, GBOS and LUC had established a system of introduction and review of land use permits that had worked well but were not actually required; in addition, the 2nd presentation often came up just prior to the project review at planning an zoning meeting, so there was not much time to review the project.  
In January, 2016 code was changed and now the permits are required to be presented at community councils, but the cycle of presentation and review needs to be changed.

Proposed cycle that Lewis and Marco have been working on is this:

Introductory meeting with LUC and GBOS 

Developer presents conceptual site plan, elevation, and floor plan.

Review of project and consideration of letter of non-objection to project (2nd meeting with LUC and GBOS)

Item added to the agenda upon Girdwood Staff receiving planning documents from MOA planning department.  

Project documents will be at 35%-65% level

Project moves forward to formal hearing at Planning and Zoning after this meeting.

Kyle states that it needs to be clear to the petitioner that they need to come back to present to LUC and GBOS before they move on to planning and zoning.

This topic will return as old business at the next LUC meeting.

Agenda Item LUC 1605-07:  Discussion of topics to be considered at the GBOS/LUC Joint Meeting on June 20 at 6PM in the Girdwood Community Room.


Handicap accessible parking at Town Square


Title 21, Chapter 9 review

This topic will return as old business at the next LUC meeting.  GBOS will also discuss topics to be discussed at the joint meeting.

Meeting adjourned 8:46PM
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